Ski for Light, Inc.
Board of Directors 
Annual Meeting

Friday, January 25, 2019
Granby, Colorado

Minutes

President, Marion Elmquist, called the annual meeting of Ski for Light, Inc. to order at 8:40 A.M. Mountain Standard Time. She welcomed everyone. 

Roll Call. Secretary, Judy Dixon, called the roll. Executive Committee members present: Marion Elmquist, Tim McCorcle, Judy Dixon, Brenda Seeger, Nancy McKinney Milsteadt, Amy Brannan, and Scott McCall. Directors present: Dede Chinlund, Robert Civiak, Julie Coppens, Wendy David, John Elliott, Krista Erickson, Michael Evelo, Andrea Goddard, Nicole Haley, Melinda Hollands, Leslie Maclin, Richard Milsteadt, Laura Oftedahl, Linda Pederson, Larry Showalter, and Karen Wood. 

Not present: Renee Abernathy and David Wilkinson. 

Approval of Minutes of October 23, 2018 mid-year teleconference meeting. A motion was made by Scott McCall and seconded by Amy Brannan to approve the minutes of the October 23 mid-year teleconference. The motion passed unanimously.

Event Planning Committee Report. Krista Erickson, 2019 Event Chair, reported on the current event. We have a totol of 272 attendees this year, with 76 first-timers. Things are going well. There is plenty of snow and the weather is looking great.

Treasurer’s Report. Brenda Seeger reported that currently the balance in the checking account is $236,278.52, savings is at $49,731.36, and the the market value of the endowment fund is $383,094.21. The fund-raising income this year to date is $35,817.23. The FY2019 2nd quarter narrative statement is attached.

Budget and Finance Report, Endowment. Tim McCorcle reported that this year will end up falling short of the budget by an estimated $5,000, but it is too early to tell. The endowment fund lost 6.36% last year. Tim cautioned that we must be mindful of the amout we withdraw each year as we are getting close to the amount of the principal. The report of the Budget and Finance Committee is attached.

Planned Giving and Tracksetter Society. Laura Oftedahl reported that last year’s targeted campaign toward life members was very successful. 16 people took the opportunity to renew their life membership. She would like to have another targeted campaign this year. Laura looked into the Combined Federal Campaign and she learned that Ski for Light is not eligible because we don’t provide services in 15 states. She also looked into accessible donor software and has identified a package called Sales Force. It is a very complex software package and we would need to hire someone to set it up for us. Laura recommended that SFL pursue looking into other software options. Laura further recommended that an Individual Giving Committee be created. Laura’s Endowment Committee and Planned Giving report is attached.

After an extensive discussion about how fund-raising priorities are established, Amy moved that the Long Range Planning Committee be re-activated and charged with looking at our priorities, our mission, our risks, volunteer development, fund-raising, and attracting new and younger attendees. Larry seconded the motion. Tim cautioned about making the task so broad that nothing would come of it. Scott suggested that the motion be amended to initially focus on a comprehensive review of our fund-raising program. Amy agreed but suggested that there are also other priorities that need to be pursued. 

Amy re-stated her motion. Amy moved that the Long Range Planning Committee be re-activated and charged with creating a plan for the next three years with specific focus on fund-raising and development and identify specific areas that need resource investment. Bob suggested that the Long Range Planning Committee should review the development plan recently drafted by laura and himself. After further discussion, Amy withdrew her motion.

Bob Civiak moved that the Long Range Planning Committee be charged to review the existing development plan and create a list of actionable items. Tim seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Annual Report and Program Journal. Julie Coppens reported that the program journals will be here later today. The annual reports will be produced later and mailed by Dede Chinlund and a group of volunteers in seattle.

Corporate Sponsors. In Renee Abernathy’s absence, Marion Elmquist reported that  she and Renee attended the outdoor retail show again this year. They had a good response from previous and new sponsors. Jansport will continue their sponsorship as well as Borton Overseas Travel. We will be distributing postcards again this year for people to thank the corporate sponsors. The Corporate Sponsor Committee report is attached.

Foundations. Judy Dixon reported for Bonnie O’Day, Chair of the Foundations Committee. The total amount received from foundations this year so far was $20,500. The Foundations Committee report is attached.

Constitution and Bylaws. Judy Dixon reported that the Constitution and Bylaws Committee has no bylaw or constitution changes to propose. The Constitution and Bylaws Committee report is attached.

Publicity and Public Relations. Melinda Hollands reported on the activities of the committee. They have been supporting other SFL committees that interface with the public, making sure that information is accurate and consistent. They plan to develop articles for magazines, develop a banner for recruitment activities, and coordinate several photo opportunities for groups affiliated with other organizations.  The report of the Publicity and Public Relations Committee is attached.

Guide Recruitment. Amy Brannan reported that the committee members made many contacts both with individuals and organizations. Word of mouth continues to be the most effective recruitment strategy. Amy would like to have a flyer for next year’s event as soon as possible. Bob is recommending that we discontinue paying for Google advertising. After considerable discussion, it was agreed that the money would be better spent on other activities of the Guide Recruitment Committee. Bob moved that SFL no longer purchase Google paid advertising. It was seconded by Karen Wood. The motion passed unanimously. The report of the Guide Recruitment Committee is attached.

Visually-impaired Recruitment. Melinda Hollands reported that there are 32 first-time blind skiers which exceeds our goal of 25%. Most people were recruited by friends or previous attendees. People are still referencing the 2017 consumer convention receptions. The report of the Visually-impaired Participant Recruitment Committee is attached.

Risk Management. Rich Milsteadt reported that we have renewed our insurance policies with no changes. There are no other issues at this time.

Sons of Norway and Norwegian Community Liaison. Marion Elmquist reported that she and Melinda Hollands attended the International Sons of Norway convention in Minneapolis last summer. Melinda made a presentation which was well received. No one from the embassy will be attending the event this year. The embassy does have information about Ski for Light on its web site. Ron Stubbings, the International President of Sons of Norway will be attending for the entire week. He will be a worker bee and his wife will be a guide.

Social Media. Leslie Maclin reported on SFL’s social networking activities. Leslie will be stepping down as chair of this committee so Marion is seeking anyone interested in chairing the Social Media Committee. The report of the Social Media Committee is attached.

Regional Update. Larry Showalter reported that the Regional Liaison Committee consists of himself. He maintains a listserv with members from regionals who want to share information. In the Bulletin, information about regionals is listed. Generic descriptions are provided with contact details where people can get more information. The Wisconsin regional has officially ceased to exist primarily because of poor skiing conditions. The other eight regionals are doing fairly well.

Ridderrenn 2019. Marion Elmquist reported that the Executive Committee selected four persons for the Ridderren team. The dates of the Ridderren are March 24-31. Team members will be announced Tuesday evening.

Future Event Sites. Nancy Milsteadt reported on the activities of the Site Selection Committee. She began by reminding Board members of the SFL policy for choosing sites. Nancy asked a lot of facilities to submit proposals. She received responses from: Hiltin in Anchorage, AK, Shanty Creek in Bel Aire, MI, The River House in Bend, OR, Cragun’s Resort in Brainerd, MN, The Ramkota Conference Center in Casper, WY, and The Marriott in Provo, UT. She has also had extensive conversations with Mike Evelo and others from the community of Rheinlander, WI. Nancy and Rich did a site visit to several locations in Montana. They have concluded that Montana should be taken off the table for now. The Executive Committee is recommending that the 2020 SFL event be in Casper, WY. Housing would be at the Ramkota Conference Center which is a large facility. Skiing would be at McMurray Mountain Park ski area which has experience with paralympic events and has reliable snow. Larry Showalter moved that the 2020 event be held at the Ramkota Conference Center in Casper, WY with skiing at McMurray Mountain Park. Marion seconded the motion. The motion passed. The report of the Site Selection Committee is attached. 

Guide Training Video. Scott McCall reported that filming will be taking place early in the week for a new guide training video. It will be posted on the SFL web site when it is completed.

Fitness Program Update. Scott McCall reported on the ad hoc committee chaired by Bonnie O’Day. Bonnie and her committee put together a great web page with a range of activities for people who have been sedentary to very active persons. John pointed out that it is posted under the 2019 event. He suggested that it be posted higher on the web site. It was suggested that a Resources section be created containing this fitness information and other useful resources. 

Judy said that an organization called Blind Alive had created audio exercise instructional material designed for visually impaired persons that had been used on the fitness page. Since SFL had received funding from Delta Gamma to produce audio workout material, Judy moved that SFL pay Mel Scott of Blind Alive $500 for her audio exercise material that we have used. The motion was seconded by Scott. The motion passed unanimously.

Improper Conduct Policy Review. Amy Brannan recommends that the name of this policy be changed to Code of Conduct policy. The document has been reviewed by an attorney friend of Amy’s who made several good suggestions. Proposed changes now include to open up the reporting channel to the entire Executive Committee. The other change is to not require the complaint to be in writing. The Executive Committee will review the policy one last time and then Amy will send it to the Board for a vote on the mid-year teleconference. It was suggested that code of conduct language be added to our waiver.

Conflict of Interest. Conflict of Interest disclosure forms were distributed. Each Board member is asked to complete the form and return it to Marion.

NAHA Update. Marion continues to communicate with the Norwegian American Historical Association. They are working on the Ski for Light archives and will identify missing material.

[bookmark: _GoBack]The meeting was adjourned at 3:30 P.M.





1/12/19
Fellow Ski for Light Board Member,
The end of our 2nd quarter for fiscal year 2019 was on December 31, 2018. 
Please note that as of 12/31/18 we had the following balances:
Wells Fargo Checking:  $ 238,238.11
Wells Fargo Savings:     $  49,731.36
Total Operating Funds: $ 287,969.47
Bankers Trust Money Market Value: $ 371,217.11
Total donations are down about $4,262.00 from this time last year.
Credit Card Processing Fees are down $ 1075.00 from last year at this time.
Professional fees will be reflected in the next quarterly report as they were not paid until January 2019.
We moved $10,000.00 from Prepaid Event Fee Expense to Program Meals and Housing Expense.  
I will have more details in less than two weeks at our annual board meeting.

Brenda Seeger, Treasurer


Ski for Light, Inc.

Budget and Finance Committee Report 
to the January 25, 2019
Board of Directors Meeting


Committee Members:	Bob Civiak
			Scott McCall
			Nancy Milsteadt
			Brenda Seeger
			Tim McCorcle

FY 2019 Budget

The fiscal year 2019 budget, which was approved by the Executive Committee in September, estimated an operating surplus of $18,323, based on $235,670 in 2019 SFL International event fees, $37,500 in donations from individuals, $35,000 in donations from organizations, $14,500 in revenue from the Sales Room and Silent Auction, and a $20,000 transfer from the Endowment Fund.

As of December 31, 2018 SFL had collected $228,790 in event fees, $6,880 less than budgeted.  This gap should decrease as late payments come in, but those collections will be partially offset by refunds to participants who had paid their event fees and later withdrew from the event.  Estimated event fee revenue was based on 260 participants; however, the estimate did not adequately account for the number of folks not paying the full event fee because they chose not to stay at Snow Mountain Ranch or to attend only part of the event.  Consequently, actual event fee revenue will likely be less than budgeted despite more participants attending all or part of the event than forecasted.

With most of the event-related expenses occurring in SFL’s fiscal year 3rd quarter, it is too early to draw conclusions about the financial outcome of the event.

AS noted in the FY 2019 2nd Quarter narrative Report total donations trail those in FY 2018 through six months by $4,262, with donations from individuals in 2019 lagging by $2,240 and donations from organizations behind by $2076.

Endowment Fund

As of 12/31/2018, the Ski for Light Endowment Fund, managed by Bankers Trust, had a market value of $371,429.  The calendar year 2018 return on the SFL Endowment Fund was -6.36%, and it has earned a 3.75% return since Bankers Trust began managing it during the third calendar quarter of 2015.  In comparison a benchmark portfolio had returns of -4.40% and 5.66% for the same periods.  

The Ski for Light Endowment bylaw provides for an annual withdrawal from the Endowment Fund of up to 5.5% of the average market value at the end of each of the previous 12 quarters. Withdrawals from the fund in FY 2016 through FY 2018 totaled $58,000.  

The Endowment bylaw prohibits spending of the principal of the fund, which stands at $345,769 as of December 31, 2018.  With our annual withdrawal percentage over recent years exceeding the annual endowment return and the recent market instability, we will have to be cautious in budgeting for withdrawals from the fund.

The composition of the fund as of December 31 was:

	[bookmark: SFLPortfolio]SFL Portfolio
	

	Money Markets & Equivalents
	 $    17,009 
	4.60%

	Fixed Income - Taxable Bonds
	     141,825 
	38.20%

	Equities
	
	

	US Large Cap
	     148,014 
	39.80%

	US Small Cap
	       11,454 
	3.10%

	International equities
	       53,127 
	14.30%

	
	
	

	Total
	 $ 371,429 
	100%



A meeting will be scheduled with Bankers Trust following the event to review the fund’s performance.

Conclusion

The 2019 event is tracking reasonably well with respect to the budget, but it should be kept in mind that the bulk of Ski for Light’s expenses are paid in the second half of the fiscal year.  The return on the Endowment Fund for calendar year 2018 was disappointing, but not unexpected given the market fluctuations during the second half of the year.  We will have to take into consideration the decreased spread between the market value of the fund and its principal in planning future withdrawals, pricing upcoming events, and budgeting operations.  

Respectfully submitted,

Tim McCorcle
Budget and Finance Committee chair



Endowment & Planned Giving Committee Report January 25, 2019
Laura Oftedahl, committee of one.

Endowment Fund

The SFL Endowment Fund was established in 1999 to help ensure a solid financial future for the organization. For reference, an endowment is a pool of money that is invested, and only a portion of the interest generated is available to help run the organization. Today, the total is around $350K which spins off around $18-$20K annually. SFL receives contributions to the Fund, plus the income from life memberships which are $400 each. 

In fall 2017, a mailing was sent to approximately 270 current Life Members (living) to ask them to “renew their Life Memberships. Flyers were included in the 2018 registration bags as well.	 To date, 16 individuals have done so. 

The Tracksetter Society

This society honors individuals and couples who have included SFL in their Will and estate plan. The income from these bequests goes into the general fund, unless the donors designate the SFL Endowment or other activities in their documents. There are 22 Tracksetters to date.

Other Projects
(not necessarily related to Endowment or Tracksetters)

Combined Federal Campaign (CFC)

Pursuant to the 2018 board meeting, I looked into applying for inclusion in the CFC. This is the workplace giving program for federal employees. Unfortunately, SFL doesn’t qualify.

SFL Database

It’s old and on its last leg. I looked into programs (now called DRMs Donor Relationship Management systems) to see what our options are, considering our accessibility needs. 

SalesForce: this is accessible to screen readers, and seems to be the only CRM used by large blindness organizations. SalesForce is quite complex with endless capabilities. We would need to hire someone to design our system to handle which data we need. It would also mean everyone to do online training, and there would be a $4100 initial outlay. I don’t recommend this for SFL.

There are many DRM/CRMs out there with more being developed constantly, and most in the Cloud. Some of them recommended for small nonprofits include Fundly, Batch Book, and Donor Snap.


Development Plan

In 2016, a comprehensive Development Plan for SFL was created and is pasted at the end of this report. It was distributed and endorsed by the 2016/17 Board. This past year, though, I didn’t receive any communication from SFL leadership relating to the plan, or priorities or even appointing and engaging a committee.


SFL DEVELOPMENT PLAN – SPRING 2017
Goals

· Short Term: Increase restricted and unrestricted funds raised from diverse sources to reduce event fees, subsidize needy participants, and fund guide training and special projects. 
· Long Term: Build the Endowment Fund to generate sustained funding.
Strategies
	
Individuals
· Encourage unrestricted donations as the top priority, but also seek restricted donations to the Goodfellow or Endowment Funds. 
· Continue a semi-annual appeal through direct mail of hard copy letters and the annual report.
· Explore use of e-mail for direct appeals.  Explore ways to drive traffic to the SFL website, Facebook, and other social media.
· Encourage event attendees to raise funds from friends and relatives as well as making their own donations.
· Remind the members of the SFL Board that they have a particular responsibility to fund raise.
Foundations
· Target requests for specific purposes (restricted funds) that fit the objectives of individual foundations including:
· guide training, 
· stipends for needy skiers and guides,
· support for the Ridderrenn team,
· recruitment and development, and
· special projects
· Seek new sources that might give unrestricted operating support.

Corporations
· Continue to seek goods for the sales room, auction items, guide gifts, and in-kind services (like IT/web, airline tickets etc.).
· Continue to send two representatives to the summer Outdoor Retailers Show to seek goods and services.
· In coordination with SFL attendees to the Outdoor Retailers Show, approach major ski industry companies for unrestricted financial support in exchange for recognition and possible "naming rights."
 
Sons of Norway 
· Work with the President of Sons of Norway (SON) to develop strategies to approach SON Headquarters and Lodges.
· Continue reciprocal recognition and advertising in SFL and SON publications.

Major Donors
· Identify prospects among current and past donors based on their ability and inclination to make large donations ($1,000 or more) or very large donations ($2,500 or more): 
· Strengthen relationships with those prospects through in-person and telephone contact,
· Give priority for donors who are currently active, then to those who are lapsed donors, and to retired attendees, and 
· Solicit unrestricted funds or restricted donations for larger items (listed below) to be sponsored by one individual, perhaps with naming rights. 
· Approach donors purposefully.
· Identify the right person to talk with the prospective donor and gather information,  
· Determine the donors' passions and interests and which aspect of SFL might be most attractive for their support, and
· Make appropriate follow-up.
· Look for opportunities to secure:
· Challenge grants for matching funds, 
· Hosted house parties, and
· Members in the Track Setter's Society (i.e. legacy donations in wills).
Endowment Fund 
· Seek new Life Members for Friends of SFL. 
· Create a campaign to solicit the current 390 Life Members to donate additional funds (a "second life" campaign).
· Inform / educate the entire SFL community about legacy donations (bequests to the Track-Setters Society).
· Provide language for legacy donations on the SFL website.

Specific Funding Opportunities (average costs)

· Bus transport (from airports and at the event) – $10,000 to $12,000 per event.
· Trail Fees – $6,000 to $10,000 per event.
· Access Services: Braille/large print programs, signage, hotel staff training -$6,000 per year.
· Skier and Guide stipends - Up to $500 per person.  About $8,000 per year.
· Annual Report printing, shipping, design, postage - $4,000 to $5,000 per issue.
· Race/Rally -Awards, guide and skier bibs, flags, plaques, anthems - $3,000 per event.
· Ridderrenn Team – $3,000 to $13,000 total for 4 members.  The lower figure reflects donations we have received in the past, which are likely to continue.  
· SFL Bulletin printing and postage - $1,800 – $2,500 per year.
· Ski Rental for first time skiers – $1,500 per event.

Recognition
· All corporate sponsors (at any level of contribution) are:
· Recognized on the SFL website with a link to their corporate site, and
· Listed in the SFL Annual Report, the quarterly SFL Bulletin, and the annual Event Program Book.
· All financial contributions (individual, foundations, SON lodges, and corporate) above $50 are recognized in the SFL Annual Report under the following categories:
· Racers - $2,500 and above,
· Double Polers - $1,000 to $2,499,
· Gliders - $500 to $999,
· Waxers - $100 to $499, and
· Friends - $50 to $99.
· Special recognition:
· Full color ad in the SFL Event Program Book -- $4,000 for a full-page or $2,500 for a half-page.
· Banner ad in the SFL Annual Report -- $1,000 for a 1.5 inch, single color ad.

Naming / Other Opportunities

· Name the event - We will include your name in all references to our event for one year. e.g. "The Jansport SFL international" - $20,000.
· Name a ski trail - Directional and distance signage on the trail will include your name and logo. e.g. "3 K of the Fischer 10-K ski trail" - $5,000.
· Racing bib advertising - We will put your logo (single color, up to 3 inches square) on 200+ racing bibs - $3,000.
· Display a flag or banner - We will hang it in the dining hall of the event for the entire week - $2,000.
· Sponsor a day - For $1,500, we will announce "Today's sponsors are ..." at breakfast and dinner and list them in the event program.  We will also read a brief message and thank you for your generosity.
· Sponsor a skier or guide - Provide a $500 stipend for a needy skier or guide and they will talk about your generosity during the week. You may also provide an armband or garment for them to wear during the week.
· Sponsor a table - For $500 per table, material you supply will be displayed in the center of a table at each breakfast and dinner for the entire week.  All table sponsors will be recognized at dinner one night during the week.
· SAG bag advertising or items - We will place printed material or small items that you provide in the SAG bag we give to each participant - $500.  We will put your logo (single color, up to 3 inches square) on each SAG bag - $1,000. 
· Send us a guide - Sponsor a competent skier from your company or elsewhere to ski with us for the week.  We will train them to guide and they can represent you as they wish.  

Talking Points 

	Mission and Accomplishments
· The mission of Ski for Light is to enhance the quality of life and independence of visually or mobility-impaired adults through a program of cross-country skiing.
· SFL is an all volunteer organization that has been in operation since 1975.
· More than half of the Board of Directors and most of the people who organize the event come from the visually- or mobility-impaired community.   That mode of operation contributes significantly to our success in enhancing the quality of life and independence of those who participate.
· An all volunteer organization with SFL's 40+ year history and substantial endowment is extraordinary, with few other 501c3 organizations equaling our track record.
· Numerous Ski for Light attendees state that SFL has changed their lives.  
· They are more confident in their ability to do new things, they exercise more, and they lead healthier life styles, including eating better and losing weight.  
· Sixty percent of survey respondents said they had increased the amount of exercise they get because of SFL; 58% said they had increased their independence or had taken steps in that direction; and 63% said they had increased their participation in their community.  
· Anyone who attends one of our events and speaks to participants will hear how much Ski for Light means in their lives.
· The number of visually and mobility impaired adults attending our event has grown from less than 20 in the 1970's to more than 100 recently.  Each year, 25 or more people attend for the first time.  

	Fund Raising Track Record and Needs
· Our annual fund-raising has increased by 35 percent over the past six years to $90,000 in 2017.  We would like to see that trend continue.
· SFL is skillful at getting reduced rates for our event costs and contributions of products and in-kind services.  
· Our room and meals costs have recently been as much as 50% below the posted rates at some of our venues.
· Our sales and raffles of donated products have netted us well over $10,000 per year.   In addition, Jansport, our biggest sponsor, also provides backpacks that we give to every guide.
· We have also received in-kind donations that cover about 80% of the cost of sending four representatives to the Ridderrenn in Norway each year.
· Nevertheless, our biggest need is cash. 
· SFL subsidizes the cost of each attendee to our events and provides additional stipends to needy skiers and guides. We are working hard to increase fund raising to offset a larger portion of the costs of attending our event.
· In 2017, our general event subsidy was about $200 per person.  Some participants have been given additional assistance of as much as $500.
· Nevertheless, in 2017, we needed to charge $800/person (double occupancy) to balance our budget.  In 2015, at a more expensive venue, we had to charge $900/person.
· Hotel and skiing costs continue to increase.  We want to keep our fees under $1,000/person, but without increased donations, we will be increasingly limited in the venues that we might consider.
· SFL has unavoidable overhead costs, just like any other organization.  While they amount to only 12 to 15 percent of our budget, we spend about $35,000 per year on management and general expenses, including:
· About $8,000 for Board and Executive Committee meetings,
· $6,000 to $7,000 per year for accounting and other professional fees,
· As much as $9,000 per year for credit card charges (However we expect to reduce that by one third or more by changing our card service), 
· Up to $3,000 per year for fund raising, publicizing, and advertising our event,
· $1,000 - $2,500 for shipment and storage of materials for the event, and
· Additional costs for insurance, printing, postage, telephone, and office supplies.

Tips for Approaching Potential Donors

· Engage the person in conversation and determine their level of interest and ability to give before you make a request (see questions below).
· Learn what is important to them.
· Make a specific request.  Some ideas are:
· Donate enough to cover the subsidy for one or more participants in our event ($200 per person).  If they participate they might want to cover their own subsidy.
· Donate enough to cover the maximum additional amount by which we subsidize a needy person ($500).
· Donate enough to become a waxer, glider, double poler, or racer (see above).
· Provide a matching challenge grant.  If someone donates $2,500 or more, we could announce that as a challenge grant to incentivize others to contribute.
· Become a Life Member of SFL or, if already a Life Member, fund your second life membership.
· See also Specific Funding Opportunities" above.
· Don't be afraid to make a large request to potential major donors. 
· They can always say no.
· They are more likely to be flattered that you think they can donate that much than be upset that you asked.

Questions for Potential Major Donors

· Who have you skied with (skiers or guides) and what have you liked about them?
· What are you most memorable moments (ah-ha moments) at SFL?
· Why do you care about SFL?
· What do you like/dislike about SFL?
· What other organizations are you involved with or do you donate to?
· Is there anything you have wanted to know about SFL but never asked?


Corporate Sponsors Annual Report
Friday, January 25, 2019


Marion Elmquist, Renee Abernathy and Henley the Dog attended the Summer Outdoor Retailer show in late July in their new location, Denver, Colorado.  We met with JanSport and most of our regular donors, who greeted us with friendly and positive responses and some new potential donors who seemed eager to support us.  Since the purpose of the OR show for the exhibitors is to sell their products to retail buyers, it is always encouraging that they are willing to take their time to speak with us about SFL.

We meet donors in many different ways. As we were preparing to leave the show we were on the elevator with a lady from Theramar, who was attracted to Henley.  She was in a hurry to her meeting but promised to send donations.  Marion later did contact her.

We believe there is value in attending the show as we have, over the past few years, brought in some new donors, including Kuhl, Spyderco, Lodge Cast Iron, Glerups  and Black Diamond.  Patagonia has for the past 3 years 4 jackets for the Ridderrenn team, upon which a special patch is attached and the jackets are embroidered with the words Ski for Light Ridderrenn Team and the year.  The provide visibility for the “official” team at the Ridderrenn.  Unfortunately, Patagonia declined to donate the jackets for this year’s team.

It goes without saying that JanSport has been a generous and loyal sponsor for close to 20 years.    They create the annual event’s logo design for the event shirts that they donate and our annual program journal cover.  In addition, they provide the guide thank you gifts, a gift for the event chair and packs for the Ridderrenn team members. 

We continue seeking a “big ticket” item to put into a live auction, and will continue to pursue that.

Borton Overseas continues to be a good friend in providing airfares for the Ridderrenn team.  Marion will continue to nurture that relationship.

Time and again, our contacts, unaided, mention the thank-you postcards they receive and how special that is.  They post them in break rooms and places where they are read and enjoyed by employees of the company.

Below are the companies from whom we have received items for the 2019 event.

Many thanks to Marion and Henley for all their help and support and post-show follow up.  Henley enjoyed his second OR show and represented SFL well.

[bookmark: _Hlk535224133]Corporate Sponsors. January 25, 2019

JanSport
Beyond Coastal/Chums
Black Diamond
Blue Ridge Chair
Borton Overseas
Clif Bar
Columbia
Crazy Creek
Dansko
Darn Tough Socks
Energizer
Farm to Feet
Fjallraven
Glerups
Haiku
Hydro Flask
Injinji
Kavu
Klean Kanteen
Kuhl
Leki
Lodge Cast Iron
Peet Shoe Dryers
Spyderco Knives
Travelon
Walleroo


Report from the Foundations Committee

the Foundations Committee consists of Bonnie O'Day, Laura Oftedahl and Robert Civiak.

1. Funds received:
Flatley Foundation, $5,000
Delta Gamma, $7500: Of this, $3500  supports guide training and stipends,
and $4,000 supports exercise materials for blind skiers and a guide training
video
Thistle/Sedona Family Foundation: $3,000
Bolotin award: $5,000  Note:  We applied for and received the Bolotin Award,
administered by the National Federation of the Blind. It is funded by
descendants of Dr. Jacob Bolotin, who was the world's first physician who
was blind from birth.  The Dr. Jacob Bolotin Awards honor individuals and
organizations that are a positive force in the lives of blind people. 
Total: $20,500

2. Funds applied for and not received
For the second year, Bob Civiak and I worked on a grant to the Northface
Foundation that was declined.

Submitted by
Bonnie O'Day
703 845-3436


Ski for Light, Inc.
Constitution and Bylaws Committee Report
January 25, 2019

The Constitution and Bylaws Committee is composed of Judy Dixon, Chair, Larry Showalter, Tim McCorcle, Renee Abernathy and Marion Elmquist (ex-officio).

The committee remains on-call to the Ski for Light President and the Board of Directors throughout the year to ensure that any decisions or actions that may arise do not conflict with the Bylaws of the organization.

In addition, the committee remains available to evaluate suggestions and recommendations for change in the Bylaws by the Board or individual Board members.

The Constitution and Bylaws of Ski for Light, Inc. are available to Board members on the board page of the SFL website at www.sfl.org/board. An online version of the document is linked on that page, and is directly accessible at www.sfl.org/board/bylaws18.html. A Microsoft Word version is available on the “Important Organizational Documents” page of the website.

The Committee has no revisions or changes to present for discussion at this time. If anyone does have items that they would like presented and discussed, please forward them to me as soon as possible.

Respectfully submitted by
Judy Dixon, Chair 
SFL Constitution and Bylaws Committee


Publicity and Public Relations Committee
Ski for Light
Report to the Board
January 2019
Committee Chair: Melinda Hollands
Committee Members: Marion Elmquist, Cara Barnes
The Publicity and Public Relations (P and PR) Committee was reactivated this year by President Marion Elmquist. According to our By-Laws, the purpose of this committee is “to publicize Ski for Light and its activities to audiences that could conceivably support the Ski for Light program with either monetary support or with attendance at future events as guides, and to support the activities of the various Recruitment Committees. “
This year P and PR Chair Melinda Hollands is also serving as Co-Publicity Coordinator for the 2019 International Event at Snow Mountain Ranch.
In regard to supporting recruitment and other committees, the P and PR team attempted to streamline marketing documents that SFL representatives send out to the public. These documents include recruitment flyers, and in the future will include news releases, fact sheets, etc. The P and PR Committee will aim to review and standardize materials sent out via email, regular mail, posters, etc. to ensure accuracy and consistency of information and proper use of logos, terminology, etc. This year provided a time of adjustment to this change in having the P and PR committee review such documents, and we plan to become more efficient and organized with this process in the future.
A comprehensive master spreadsheet has been painstakingly created by Krista Erickson, 2019 Event Chair. This spreadsheet organizes  community contacts. Contacts are categorized in the areas of libraries (talking book), organizations and agencies, publications,   media, ski clubs and organizations, ski races, ski centers, and ski shops. Within each category, contacts are listed with known names, phone numbers, addresses, emails, and cells for assigned SFL representatives and comments about their contact. This spreadsheet is a work in progress but will serve to provide valuable information to multiple committees within SFL, especially when officers and committee chairs change hands.  It will also help avoid duplication.
 In August, SFL was represented at the Sons of Norway International Convention in Bloomington, Minnesota by Marion Elmquist and Melinda Hollands. SFL representatives were stationed at an SFL table in the convention area. We socialized with attendees, and gave a presentation to the delegation. We were welcomed graciously by the Sons of Norway attendees and their support of SFL is greatly appreciated both financially and interpersonally.

For future years, the P and PR Committee may be looking at obtaining a transportable banner and/or publicity “kit” that may be used at recruitment opportunities, ski club fairs, product vendor shows, etc. 
 We also talked about supporting SFL participants in spreading the word about SFL through possibly organizing a speaker’s and/or writer’s bureau. We would like to pursue having articles in magazines related to skiing, travel, etc.  
At the 2019 International Event we will try a photo opportunity where we will gather all participants involved with Sons of Norway, Lion’s Club, Delta Gamma, and the Birkebeiner and take their photo. This photo will be posted on the SFL website, and SFL participants from these organizations will be encouraged to link their home lodges/clubs/groups to our event. 
Respectfully submitted,
Melinda Hollands



2018 Guide Recruitment Committee Update
Committee Members
Amy Brannan, Karen Ishibashi, Nancy Stevens, John Elliott, Betsy Fischer, Scott Fischer

The Guide Recruitment Committee met several times to review goals, share ideas and update on results. Overall, many contacts were made that we feel will be beneficial over time even if not for direct recruits for the 2019 event in Snow Mountain Ranch. Contact names and information have been shared with Krista Erickson and Melinda Hollands for updating on the SFL Master List.

We were able to see specific results of new guides for this year directly from word of mouth. All of the committee members were able to attract one or more new guides this way. We also found that many contacts will take years to take the plunge and sign up so the efforts need to continue each year to net those that have awareness but are unable to attend for whatever reason.

Contact Summary
In Alaska the group contacted seven local ski clubs, organizations and retail shops including a notice posted on both the website and FB page of the Juneau Nordic Ski Club. Scott made a connection with Juneau ORCA (Outdoor Recreation and Community Access) which is the adaptive sports and recreation program for SAIL (Southeast Alaska Independent Living). They also contacted employees who went on to manage two other similar programs in Colorado.  

Shout out to Betsy and Scott for their work in recruiting 5 new guides from Alaska!

Local Oregon efforts included a slide show and presentation at Gear Fix in Bend with invites going out to Bend Bella’s cycling group (190 members) and local ski shops. Posters and personal contacts as well as e-mails with 14 local ski organizations, shops and clubs. 

Colorado Efforts include e-mails and a guide recruitment flyer to over 21 Nordic Centers, organizations, clubs and shops. A first time booth at the Grand Nordic Swap was also tested. Flyers were mailed to the nine REI Store Outreach Coordinators for posting on store bulletin boards. 

Additional Recruitment Efforts
· Betsy and Scott Fischer also presented at the 3-day PSIA National Cross Country Ski Academy at West Yellowstone in November.
· Guide Recruitment flyer sent to PSIA National office in Lakewood Colorado
· Many personal contacts of the committee through e-mails, calls, personal conversations as well as social media (facebook and LinkedIn).
· Outstanding efforts by the entire committee with a special mention and inspiration from John. He connects with a very large personal contact list of potential guides through people he knows who are Nordic skiers and past new guides that he has trained in guide training.  
· Karen attended the Grand Nordic Ski Swap (end of Oct).  Spoke with a couple dozen interested individuals but most were interested in volunteering for activities, not as a Guide.  Did not attend the Boulder Nordic Ski Swap (beginning of Nov), but this attracts many skiers, so it’s should be on the list. 


Visually Impaired Participant Recruitment Committee
Ski for Light
January 2019
Report to the Board
VIP Recruitment Committee: Melinda Hollands, Chair, Bob Hartt, Bonnie O’Day, Karen Wood
For the 2019 International Event, we have 
32 first time VIPs out of a total of 111 VIPs, as of Larry Showalter’s numbers sent Jan. 21.  That is 28.82% which exceeds the 25% goal according to SFL policy. Last year we had 24.7% first timers Three of our first timers this year are from other countries, namely Canada, Finland, and Norway.
 WHERE FIRST TIMERS HEARD OF SFL:
Below is a list of sources from which first timers have heard about SFL. This information was gathered by VIP Application Coordinator Tim McCorcle. This information is from 30 first time accepted applicants as of January 17.
8	Friends
6	previous SFL participants
5	internet/facebook
2	other recreational activities for VI
2	rehabilitation agencies
2	ACB
2	NFB
2	Regional SFLs
1	Ridderrenn
(Please note that these are somewhat unclear as someone could have heard from a friend at a convention who was a previous participant which would place their source of information in three categories.) . 
ORGANIZATIONS, AGENCIES,AND PUBLICATIONS: 

We collaborated with the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) by sending SFL Event  information to nNFB State Presidents in states including and surrounding Colorado, sending informational emails to the NFB Spoarts and Recreation Division listserve, and submitting an announcement  for publication in the Braille Monitor  in the Fall. At the NFB National Convention, Larry Povinelli, a long time SFL VIP, attended the Be Fit Wellness Fair and collected names of interested potential VIPs. These interested parties were provided follow up emails. In addition, Bob and Bonnie made a presentation to their local Alexandria, VA  NFB Chapter.                        
[bookmark: OLE_LINK5][bookmark: OLE_LINK6]Likewise, We also sent email announcements to the American Council for the Blind (ACB) state presidenbts in and surrounding Colorado. An announcement was also published in the ACB Braille Forum this Fall.
Karen contacted 9 Guide Dog schools and a shout out about her and SFL was published in The Seeing Eye Guide Dog School newsletter called The Navigator.Bonnie submitted our announcement which was printted in a new publication called The Blind Perspective. Melinda submitted an announcement which was published in the announcements of Blind Skills, Inc. “Dialogue” magazine.Krista Erickson sent an announcement to Making Sense, the newsletter for Second Sense in chicago. Melinda sent an announcement to The Lift which is the newsletter for the National Sports Center for the Disabled located at Winter Park. Bob sent an announcement to the national Industries  for the Blind and asked them to pass it on to their 77 affiliated agencies. We also send announcements to Colorado state rehabilitation agencies and to 19 state Regional Talking Book Libraries which are part of the National Library Service.  
Throughout this process of contacting agencies, Melinda has been in close contact with Krista Erickson, SFL VIP Event Chair as Krista has created a master spreadsheet in an attempt to eventually record contacts for SFL in one document. We anticipate that this spreadsheet will simplify the assignment of, actual notification of, and documentation ofcontacts in the future.
   
SFL PARTICIPANT PERSONAL CONTACTS:
      We on the VIP Recruitment Committee agree with most who say that personal contact is the most effective recruitment method. To promote this belief, our committee sent an email to the SFL list serve encouraging them to reach out to former SFL friends and reach out to potential new SFL participants.
MENTOR PROGRAM:
The first time VIP Mentor Program has been adjusted over the past few years. This year we requested VIP Mentor assistance only from seasoned VIPs.  Also in order to decrease the number of SFL people contacting first time applicants as well as to keep the number of first time VIPs more manageable, we decided to contact VIPs only after they have been approved, paid, and been confirmed by the VIP Applicant Coordinator and Event Chair. 
We considered including first time MIPs in the Mentor program, but need to consider this more carefully with the MIP Applicant Coordinator. Initial exchange with Nicole haley, MIP Coordinator suggests that MIP questions would best be addressed by seasoned MIPs, rather than VIPs. Here is some data regarding our mentor program.

24 VIPs served as mentors for 31 first timers
Of the 31 first time VIPs, 28 were from the United States and  3 were from other countries. 
Note that Some mentors wanted to contact more than just one person, and some were asked to do more than one so mentors and mentees would be of the same gender whenever possible.
5 VIPs either Were not asked to be mentors due to their other SFL responsibilities or they declined our invitation.
7 past mentors did not apply for 2019 or had to cancel.
Four were invited to be mentors but did not respond. 
23 VIPs who had attended for 3 or more years were not asked to mentor in 2019, but will be considered for additional mentors next year

Respectfully submitted,
Melinda Hollands
VIP Recruitment Chair.  


Committee Report for: 	Social Media 2018
1/24/19
Respectfully submitted by:  Leslie Maclin   
(Abbreviation notes:  SFL = Ski for Light, FB = Facebook)

The objectives of SFL Social Media activities are:
· Communicate, promote & network w/both current and potential SFL constituents; 
· skiers, guides, associates, donors & sponsors
· Provide relevant and engaging content via;
· SFL news, SFL activities, events,  members and sponsors
· Maintain a regular frequency of content to communicate that SFL is an active and dynamics organization.  

Facebook:  https://www.facebook.com/SkiforLight/

Topline Report:
· We have a dynamic and active FB page, w/1057 “likes” (up from 212 in 2013 when Kristen started the page).  Next goal is 1250+    
· Regularly activate direct link to our web site to sign up &/or donate during the appeal and during the entire recruiting season.
· Annual event page set up again; reached over 800 people
· No payed advertising via post boost were run in 2018; all organic content.
· Social Media Committee: Actively seeking new committee chair and others to assist with sharing content (Kirsten and Julie often add posts and pictures too.)

FB Insight statistics:  For the last ~12-month period, Jan. 2018 to Dec. 2018.  Source: FB Insight Statistics:

TOP REACHING POSTS: (includes Likes and Shares)
1. “Charlie Wirth crossing the 5k Finish Line” reached ~2,460 + people
2. “A week like no other” local Sierra newspaper coverage reached ~1,400+ people
3. “MIP team out and about on the trails” reached ~878+ people
4. “Finish line medal and congrat’s to all SFL folks” reached~ 832+ people
5. “Ridderrennett team hiking in Norway” reached ~696+ people
6. “Evening program fun in the bounce house” reached ~635+ people
7. “SFL veteran guide awards: reached ~513+ people
8. “Melinda finishing the Vasa 5K in Traverse City” reached ~469+ people

Reach & Sourcing & Usage device
· Highest reach was 1500+ (reach is the number of people who had any content from or about the SFL page enter their scree)
· Top sources for people finding the SFL FB page: Facebook, SFL.org, Google, Bing
· How people access the SFL FB page: 47% via computer, 43% via mobile device
PEOPLE
· Gender usage remains very similar to prior years:  ~65% female/35% male
· For reference, ALL of FB is: approx. 46% female, 54 % male
· Now Reaching people 31 countries, top countries: U.S., Norway, Canada, U.K.
· Reaching these age groups in this rank order, making 75% of folks engaged in our FB page 35-64 years old.
· 55-64 yr. old’s:	25%
· 35-44 yr. old’s:	25%
· 45-54 yr. old’s:     25%
· 65+ yr. olds           18%
· 25-34 yr. old’s:	12%
· 18-24 yr. old’s:     1%
· Note: rounding numbers add to ~100+

Strategy:
· [bookmark: _Hlk536106072]Fundraising & Recruiting:  regularly activate direct link to our web site to sign up &/or donate during the appeal and during the entire recruiting season.
· For both skiers and guides; annually post recruiting flyer and info. on Facebook pages for Nordic Centers and Ski clubs and to Adaptive Athlete sites.
· Click button being used frequently (can we measure on the other end if donations or sign ups coming via FB?)
· SFL members are encouraged to do this for their local ski areas and clubs. 
· Frequency maintained; 
· Annually: ~1-2 x weekly
· Pre-reg. period: ~2 x week
· Pre-event & during event: ~1-2 x daily.  
· Sponsors; All current sponsors are listed on the SFL page “about” tab.  For all sponsors who have FB pages that allow it, we have “liked” their page, and post “thank you’s.”  Encourage the sponsor chair to make sponsor postings as well (i.e. reference Holly Schmaling effective activity in this area previously)
· Maintain and continue content, frequency and activities, etc. Content has consistently focused on:
· SFL events, event registration, activities, guide, skier and sponsor retention & recruitment
· SFL member news, relevant content and achievements
· The SFL community also posts relevant content and events, in addition to those by the administrators of the page, and are encouraged to continue to do so!
· Recommend any major marketing materials, i.e. new videos, be dist. late spring/early summer to maximize usage for recruiting in late summer.

Appendix:  BACKGROUND info.
Notes:
· Monitor SFL social media sites for appropriate comments
· Social media is in addition to and alignment with the bulletin, web site,  and e-mail communications 
· Monitor and evaluate emerging social media vehicles for utilization 
Social Media Vehicles:
Two Primary Social Media Vehicles:
· Facebook; SFL Page and YouTube Channel
Additional Social Media vehicles:
· Linked-In & Twitter
YouTube
· No new videos posted by SFL in 2018
· There are several dozen SFL related videos on YouTube, including news coverage clips, SFL Regional events (i.e. Michigan Regional posts an event video annually), participant videos, a video from the 2016 Japan SFL event, etc., etc.



SKI FOR LIGHT, INTERNATIONAL
Site Selection Committee Report
1/25/19


I. The ideal site for a Ski for Light week will meet five basic requirements:

· Site will be located in a geographical area that has a history and probability of sufficient snow for good skiing during the planned time of the event.
· Is located within three hours of a significant airport.
· Has a hotel sufficient to meet the needs of a Ski for Light event, as detailed in the separate policy on Selection of Event Hotel.
· Has a cross-country ski area, located within 45 minutes of the host hotel, that satisfies the requirements of the separate policy on Trail Design. If located somewhere other than adjacent to the host hotel, the area must also contain a lodge or other structure large enough to accommodate 250 people for lunch and warming during the day and have accessible rest rooms.
· Is affordable, without a significant increase in the fees charged to the participants.

II. In order to explore many options, the committee sought RFP’s (Request for Proposal) from the following venues for a 2020 event:

1. Anchorage, Alaska: Hilton
2. Bellaire, Michigan: Shanty Creek
3. Bend, Oregon: Riverhouse
4. Brainerd, Minnesota: Cragun’s
5. Casper, Wyoming: Ramkota Conference Center
6. Provo, Utah: Marriott
7. Rhinelander, Wisconsin – no RFP but many community discussions

The committee thought through each venue with the following thoughts:

Anchorage, snow has not been reliable.
Bellaire, if we go to the mid-west again, we may want to go to a different location.
Bend, the Nordic center at Mt. Bachelor is not interested in our group.
Brainerd, not in 2020; still need to visit to determine if the ski trails are appropriate.
Casper, SFL sent a team of 2 guides, 1 VIP and 1 MIP. The team was positive about site.
Provo, not in 2020; concern about snow reliability.
Rhinelander, site will mean housing in 2 buildings. It seems wise to wait another year.

III. Sites that the committee would like to take further research on:

· Red River, New Mexico
· Davis, West Virginia
· Rhinelander, Wisconsin
· Brainerd, Minnesota
IV. Site to be taken off potential list:

· West Yellowstone, Montana

The committee visited the following sites and feels that Montana should be taken off the radar at this point.

West Yellowstone – SFL would need to be in more than one venue; contracting with more than one property. In addition, the walk to the trails would mean walking about 5 minutes away with snow mobiles in the streets. The Rendevous Trails were fabulous.

Bozeman – the Holiday Inn is going to be torn down and rebuilt. The ski area nearby, Bohart, near Bridger Bowl, is building towards having more infrastructure. This site should be re-visited when the hotel is rebuilt, and it is determined that it will be big enough to hold our group.

Butte – the Clarion Copper King Conference Center in Butte does not have enough guest rooms for our group. In addition, the ski area nearby (Homestake Pass) is not appropriate for our group.

Anaconda – near Butte we looked at Discovery/Echo Lake. This is another small volunteer run set of trails that do not have appropriate infrastructure.

Fairmont Hot Springs – this property is large enough for our group and includes a water park that uses a hot spring. The ski area, Mt. Hagen, is volunteer run by the Mile High Ski Education Foundation without appropriate infrastructure. 

Big Sky - Lone Mountain Ranch could not house our group and stated that we could ski there but “their guests would always come first.” They suggested that we could ski on the golf course in town. The golf course runs next to the highway. There is a Marriott Hotel being built in Big Sky. Unknown if we could afford to stay there or if Lone Mountain would welcome us.

V. Executive Committee’s Recommendation for 2020

· Site Selection Committee reported above to the Executive Committee. After discussion it was decided to recommend Casper, Wyoming for the 2020 Ski for Light Event. Dates are January 25th through February 4th.



Respectfully Submitted,

Nancy McKinney Milsteadt


